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REPUBLIC OF SIERRA LEONE

28TH SESSION OF THE HUMAN RIGHTS COUNCIL
SPECIAL RAPPORTEUR ON TORTURE AND OTHER CRUEL, INHUMAN OR DEGRADING TREATMENT OR PUNISHMENT AND
SPECIAL RAPPORTEUR ON THE SITUATION OF HUMAN RIGHTS DEFENDERS
           STATEMENT BY AMBASSADOR YVETTE STEVENS
Mr. President,

My delegation aligns itself with the statement of the African Group and thanks the Special Rapporteur for their insightful presentations.  
Sierra Leone continues to recognize the necessity of continuous engagement of stakeholders, especially states, of human rights for its sustainable enhancement and thanks the Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights defenders for equally recognizing this importance.

We note the large number of States that the SR had to send communiqués to within a one year period which totals 84 indicating the widespread concern of the protection of human rights defenders. It is impressive to see the many country visits he has made and how cooperative these states have been. The discourse must remain constant for effective changes to be implemented. 

Sierra Leone believes that human rights defenders have an important role to play in the promotion and protection of human rights and notes that the protection of human rights defenders by the state can be guaranteed by legislation and enforceable mechanisms that will guard against reprisals. These legislations can be formulated to compliment protective measures in regional mechanisms. 

We acknowledge that groups such as those working on economic, cultural and social rights, women’s rights defenders and those working for the integration of peoples with albinism in their societies and other human rights groups, face threats and attacks and smear campaign, intimidation and endangerment of their families. Sierra Leone will raise its voice at the acts perpetrated by persons who cowardly seek to frustrate the promotion of human rights by harming its defenders. We would urge states to implement legislative measures of protection for the guarantee of their continued safety.

Sierra Leone continues to extend an open invitation to all mandate holders especially the SR under this resolution. We are committed to the success of the Human Rights Council and all its mechanism there under.
I now turn to the report of the Special Rapporteur on Torture.  Sierra Leone agrees with the recommendations made in the report, particularly on the need for juvenile justice systems to be applied to minors, the need for children to be held in special facilities and the need to exempt children from the death penalty. 
We stress the need for child psychologists with trauma-informed training are available on a regular basis to all children in detention, and to establish specialized medical screenings inside places of deprivation of liberty to detect cases of torture and ill-treatment, including access to forensic evaluation.  Monitoring mechanisms to ensure that children are not subjected to torture or other inhumane acts while deprived of their liberty.  We acknowledge the need for training of all personel dealing with these children.
Mr President, I thank you.

